
 

 
 
 
March 31, 2025 
 
By Electronic Mail 
 
The Honorable John Thune 
Majority Leader 
United States Senate 
511 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 
 

The Honorable Mike Johnson 
Speaker of the House 
United States House of Representatives 
H-232, The Capitol 
Washington, DC 20515 
 

The Honorable Chuck Schumer 
Minority Leader 
United States Senate 
322 Hart Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 
 

The Honorable Hakeem Jeffries 
Minority Leader 
United States House of Representatives 
2433 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, DC 20515 
 

Members of the United States Senate 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 
 

Members of the United States  
House of Representatives 
United States House of Representatives 
Washington, DC 20515 

 
RE: Congress Must Act to Address Massive Cuts to HHS, CDC, and Public Health 
Infrastructure 
 
Dear Congressional Leaders and Members of Congress, 
 
As public health leaders who have served in a variety of capacities and agencies, including 
former leaders and professional staff at HHS including the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC), as well as in state and local health departments, we urgently call on you 
to take immediate action to protect and strengthen the American public health infrastructure. 
Recent executive actions and proposed workforce reductions demonstrate a stunning 
disregard for science, public health, and what America needs to be healthy. Last week, Sec. 
Kennedy announced that HHS would implement cuts and restructuring. These cuts and 
reorganization include the claw back of over $11 billion in funding to state and local health 
departments, nonprofits, and community-based organizations, as well as taking $1.8 billion 
annually through a new reduction of 10,000 full-time employees (FTE)—on top of staffing 
cuts taken through calls for early retirement, and the transfer of other critical positions from 
the CDC to other centralized agencies. 
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CDC provides essential expertise, funding, and technical support to state and local health 
departments--currently allocating over 70% of its budget to these critical public health 
efforts. Cuts to federal public health funding will shift these program costs to states, forcing 
them to shoulder an impossible burden at the expense of their citizens’ safety and 
significantly weaken CDC's ability to support states and safeguard the nation’s health.  
 
The U.S. faces multiple escalating public health threats, including an avian influenza 
outbreak affecting livestock. This outbreak has severe economic repercussions, driving up 
egg prices and threatening farmers’ livelihoods. CDC staff, with their expertise and 
dedication, work tirelessly alongside the USDA and state health departments to contain this 
crisis. Yet, Secretary Kennedy recklessly suggested to “let the animals develop natural 
immunity” which would be catastrophic. His refusal to listen to leading veterinarians and 
animal health researchers delays necessary interventions and puts workers who handle 
these animals at serious risk. 
 
At the same time, CDC is fighting to combat a rapidly spreading measles epidemic fueled 
by plummeting vaccination rates and the spread of dangerous misinformation. Once 
declared eliminated, measles is now surging in communities with insufficient vaccine 
coverage, leading to entirely preventable infections, hospitalizations, and deaths. Secretary 
Kennedy’s focus on vitamin A has led to cases of children suffering from vitamin A toxicity, 
which can cause liver disease and other ailments. Rather than investing in evidence-based 
vaccination campaigns to protect at-risk populations, the Trump administration is 
deliberately turning its back on public health. 
 
Recent administrative actions, combined with proposed funding cuts to public health 
infrastructure, have contributed to increased vaccine skepticism, drained expert talent from 
front-line agencies through mass layoffs, and politicized life-saving public health guidance. 
We cannot afford to weaken our nation’s disease surveillance capacity and leave ourselves 
dangerously unprepared for the next health crisis. 
 
Moreover, CDC is central to addressing the epidemic of chronic diseases, including 
diabetes, heart disease, cancer, and obesity. These conditions cumulatively account for 
over 75% of healthcare costs and significantly reduce quality of life for millions of 
Americans. Non-communicable disease prevention programs, including violence and injury 
prevention and environmental health threats, led by the CDC save lives, reduce healthcare 
expenses, and strengthen the productivity and resilience of our communities. Reducing the 
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workforce for these vital programs would worsen these health crises and impose staggering 
economic costs on families, businesses, and the healthcare system. 
 
Congress must act now. We call for immediate oversight hearings to address the Trump 
Administration’s actions and swift legislative action to: 
 

● Identify what programs are lost in restructuring HHS agencies and programs, 
including those in CDC, and the proposals for the new Administration for a Healthy 
America (AHA). 

● Reinstate funding for public health agencies until there is an orderly plan for vital 
programs. 

● Strengthen vaccine recommendations and messaging supporting vaccine use to 
curb outbreaks. 

● Combat misinformation that undermines science and public trust. 

● Bolster pandemic preparedness efforts to protect Americans from future threats. 

● Protect the noncommunicable disease prevention programs developed through the 
knowledge and leadership at CDC that help keep America healthy. 

 
Public health is not a partisan issue—it is a core responsibility of the government and 
essential to our nation's security, stability, and prosperity. HHS and CDC play an 
irreplaceable role in safeguarding American lives, yet their mission is sabotaged by neglect 
and misinformation at the highest levels. Failure to act now will result in preventable 
suffering, deaths, and the further deterioration of our nation’s standing as a global leader in 
health and innovation. 
 
The time for bold action is now. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Kathleen Sebelius, MPA 
Former United States Secretary of Health and 
Human Services (2009-2014) 
Former Governor of Kansas (2003-2009) 

John Kitzhaber, MD 
Former Governor of Oregon (1995-2003 and 
2011-2015) 
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Jerome Adams, MD, MPH 
Former United States Surgeon General (2017-
2021) 

Jeffrey Koplan, MD, MPH 
Former Director, Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention (1998-2002) 
Emeritus Professor of Medicine and Global 
Health, Emory University 

  
William L. Roper, MD, MPH 
Former Director, Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (1990-1993) 

Walter Dowdle, PhD 
Acting Director, Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (Jan 1989-Feb 1990) and Jul-Dec 
1993) 
Deputy Director, Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention (1987-1994) 

  
Donald M. Berwick, MD 
Former Administrator, Centers for Medicare and 
Medicaid Services 

Robert Otto Valdez, PhD 
Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Professor 
Emeritus, Former AHRQ Director 

  
Molly Joel Coye, MD, MPH 
Former Commissioner of Health, State of New 
Jersey 
Former Head of Department of Health Services, 
State of California 

Ed Ehlinger, MD, MSPH 
Commissioner of Health, State of Minnesota 

  
Seth Foldy, MD, MPH, FAAFP 
Former State Health Officer, State of Wisconsin 
Public Health Administrator, Milwaukee, WI 
Health Commissioner 
Former Director, Public Health Informatics and 
Technology Program Office, Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention 

Lani Graham, MD, MPH 
Former Director, Maine Bureau of Health 
State of Maine 

  
William J. Kassler, MD, MPH 
Former State Health Officer, State of New 
Hampshire 
Former EIS Officer and Senior Advisor, Centers 
for Disease Control and Prevention 
Former Regional Chief Medical Officer at CMS  

Marissa J. Levine, MD, MPH 
Former State Health Commissioner, State of 
Virginia 

  
Lillian Shirley, MPH, MPA, BSN 
Director of Public Health, State of Oregon 

Catherine C. Slemp, MD, MPH 
Former Commissioner and State Health Officer, 
State of West Virginia 

  



Congressional Leaders and Members of Congress 
Letter from For Our Health 
March 31, 2025 
Page 5 of 9 
 
 
Karen L. Smith, MD, MPH 
Former State Health Office and Director, 
California Department of Health 
State of California 

Adeola Adesina 

  
Bruce Allen Chernof, MD 
Retired CEO, The SCAN Foundation 
Director, Los Angeles County Department of 
Health Services (2006-2008) 

Marice Ashe, JD, MPH 
Lecturer, UC Berkeley Law 

  
Virginia Bales Harris 
Former Deputy Director for Management 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 

Kevin Barnett, DrPH, MCP 
Senior Investigator, Public Health Institute 

  
Ursula E. Bauer, PhD, MPH 
Former Director, National Center for Chronic 
Disease Prevention and Health Promotion 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 
(2010-2013) 

Georges C. Benjamin, MD 
Executive Director, American Public Health 
Association 

  
Micah Berman, JD 
Former Senior Advisor, Center for Tobacco 
Products, Food and Drug Administration 

David Blumenthal, MD, MPP 
Professor of the Practice of Public Health and 
Health Policy 

  
Claire Broome, MD 
Deputy Director, Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (1994-1999) 
Assistant Surgeon General, US Public 
Health Service (retired) 

Sean Bruna, PhD 
Former Senior Advisor, Associate Professor  

  
Lisa M. Carlson, MPH, MCHES 
Past President, American Public Health 
Association 

Bruce Dart 
Executive Director 

  
Linda C. Degutis, DrPH, MSN 
Lecturer, Yale School of Public Health; Former 
Director, National Center for Injury Prevention 
and Control, CDC; Former Director, Yale Center 
for Public Health Preparedness 

Timothy Dempsey 

  
Amanda Dennison 
Senior Director, Program Development 

Susan Dentzer 
President and CEO, America's Physician Groups 

  
Michelle Dougherty 
PhD Candidate 

Susan Edgman-Levitan, PA 
Executive Director, MGH Stoeckle Center for 
Primary Care Innovation 
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Lois Fingerhut 
Special Assistant for Injury Epidemiology  

Andrea R. Fox, MD, MPH 
Former CMO, Squirrel Hill Health Center 

  
Ann S. Garton, DNP, RN 
Professor, Nursing 

Jay H. Glasser, PhD, MS, FRSH, FCPMA (hon) 
Past President, American Public Health 
Association 

  
Lani Graham, MD, MPH 
Former Director, Maine Bureau of Health 
State of Maine 

Ella Greene-Moton 
Independent Consultant 

  
Anara Guard 
Deputy Director, Suicide Prevention Resource 
Center 

Bhakti Hansoti, MD 
Associate Professor, Johns Hopkins University 

  
Ella Harper-Schiehl 
Substance Misuse Prevention Consultant 

Harry J. Heiman, MD, MPH 
Clinical Professor, Georgia State University 
School of Public Health 

  
Thomas Higgins 
Deputy Secretary to the Cabinet of President 
Carter 

Laura Hoemeke 
Consultant 

  
Beth Hoffman, PhD 
Assistant Professor 

Charles J. Homer 
Deputy Assistant Secretary, Human Services 
Policy, ASPE, (2015-6) 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

  
Edward L. Hunter 
Past Director, Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention Washington Office 
Past President and CEO, de Beaumont 
Foundation 

Tony Iton, MD, JD, MPH 
Lecturer, Social Impact Fellow UC Berkeley 
School of Public Health 

  
Kathryn E. Johnson 
Retired CEO Health Forum 

Lauren Junge-Maughan, DrPH 

  
Paul Kaplowitz 
Professor Emeritus of Pediatrics at Children’s 
National Hospital 

Martha Katz 
Former Deputy Director for Policy and 
Legislation, Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention 

  
Daniel M. Keller, PhD 
President, Keller Broadcasting, Inc. 

Deborah Klein Walker EdD 
Past President, American Public Health 
Association  
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Karin L. Klingman 
Former Medical Officer, Division of AIDS 
National Institute of Allergy and Infectious 
Diseases 
National Institutes of Health 

Gerald Kominski, PhD 
Professor Emeritus 

  
Nancy Krieger, PhD 
Professor of Social Epidemiology, Harvard TH 
Chan School of Public Health 

Shiriki Kumanyika 
Emeritus Professor, University of Pennsylvania 

  
David M. Lawrence MD, MPH 
Former Chairman and CEO, Kaiser Permanente 
Former Dean School of Medicine, Keck Graduate 
Institute  

Joyce Leifer, MD 
Pediatric Hospitalist 

  
Jeffrey Levi, PhD 
Professor Emeritus of Health Policy and 
Management  

Barry S. Levy, MD, MPH 
Past President, American Public Health 
Association 

  
Caya Lewis Atkins 
Former Counselor for Science and Public Health, 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services  

Peter Lurie, MD, MPH 
President & Executive Director 
The Center for Science in the Public Interest 

  
Fatema Mamou, MPH 
Epidemiologist  

Matthew C. G. Marsom 
Chief Executive Officer, GoodWin Strategies 
Former Senior Vice President for Programs, 
Policy and Government Relations 

  
Ana Mascareñas 
Former Counselor to HHS Secretary Xavier 
Becerra (2024-2025) 
Former Senior Advisor to HHS Assistant 
Secretary Admiral Rachel L. Levine (2022-2024) 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

Amanda Mazur 
Doctor of Public Health Candidate 

  
Harry McDermott, MD, MPH 
Physician and Public Health Officer, Professor of 
Family & Community Medicine and Public Health, 
University of Arizona 

Joel McElvain 

  
Sara E. Miller 
Owner, Public Health Consultancy; Former CEO 
of the Colorado Public Health Institute; Former 
State Public Health Agency Program Director 

Liz Miller, MD, PhD 
Professor of Pediatrics and Public Health 
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Dora Anne Mills, MD, MPH, FAAP Faith Mitchell, PhD 

Independent Scholar 
  
Adam Mueller, MD, PhD 
Assistant Professor 
Radiation Oncology 

Linda Rae Murray, MD, MPH 
Retired Chief Medical Officer Cook County 
Department of Public Health  

  
Roni Neff 
Professor, Public Health 

Carmen Nevarez, MD, MPH 
Consultant and Past President, American Public 
Health Association  

  
Sarah Newman Boateng MHA 
Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Health/OASH Chief of Staff (2021-2025) 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

Tyler Norris, MDiv 

  
Patricia Piechowski Mary A. Pittman, DrPH, MPH 

Former President//CEO Public Health Institute 
  
Pamela Price, RN, BS 
Deputy Director, Strategic Consultant, 
Entrepreneur  

Florence Raskin 
Board Chair, Center for Elders' Independence 
Former Continuum Leader, Kaiser Foundation 
Hospitals/Health Plan 

  
Anne Reid 
Former HHS Deputy Chief of Staff and Former 
HHS Counselor to the Secretary 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

Lawrence Reynolds, MD 
Retired 

  
Jeffery Reynoso, DrPH, MPH 
Former Regional Director, HHS Region IX 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

Wilberta Richardson 
Attorney 

  
Marissa Robinson, DrPH, MPH 
Public Health Advisor 

Linda Rosenstock, MD, MPH 
Dean Emeritus and Professor, UCLA Schools of 
Public Health and Medicine 

  
Cat Rudolph, MS, RD, LDN 
Doctoral Research Assistant 

Sharon Rudy, PhD 
CEO, TeamRudy LLC, Former Vice President, 
International Relations, Public Health Institute 

  
Anne Schuchat, MD 
Former Principal Deputy Director 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 

Lisa Simpson, MB, BCh, MPH 
Impact Fellow and Former President & CEO, 
AcademyHealth 
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Noel Spears 
Pediatrician  

Howard R. Spivak, MD 
Principal Deputy Director, National Institute of 
Justice, U.S. Department of Justice 
Director, Division of Violence Prevention, 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 

  
Frederick St Goar, MD 
Medical Director, Norma Melchor Heart and 
Vascular Institute, El Camino Health 
Faculty Mentor, Stanford University Biodesign, & 
Adjunct Professor of Medicine, UGHE, Rwanda 

Marion B. Standish, JD 
Former, Senior Vice President, The California 
Endowment 

  
Amy C. Steinmann, MS 
Principal 

Robyn Stone, DrPH 

  
Angela M. Tagtow, DrPH, MS, RD, LD 
Founder & Chief Strategist, Äkta Strategies, LLC; 
Former Executive Director, USDA Center for 
Nutrition Policy and Promotion 

Reed Tuckson, MD 
Former Commissioner of Public Health, 
Washington D.C. 

  
Paul Volberding, MD 
Professor Emeritus of Medicine, Epidemiology 
and Biostatistics, University of California, San 
Francisco 

Ellen G. Widess 
Former Chief of Cal/OSHA  

  
Ellen G. Widess 
Former Chief of Cal/OSHA  

Matt Willis, MD 
Former Health Officer, Marin County, CA 

  
Daniel Wolfson 
Former EVP & COO, American Board of Internal 
Medicine Foundation 

Faye Wong 
Former Chief, Program Services Branch, DCPC 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 

 
Operating as an initiative of the American Public Health Association, For Our Health 
(www.forourhealth.org) brings together prominent experts and senior leaders in public 
health, health care, health sciences and social services to speak in support of public health 
and against policies that undermine evidence-based health initiatives, weaken scientific 
institutions and endanger public health protections. 

http://www.forourhealth.org/

